
 

 Monthly Market Commentary for July 2018 

  
 Last Month YTD Last Year 

Last 
3 Years 

Last 5 
Years 

Domestic 

Stocks 

 

S&P 500  3.7% 6.5 16.2 12.5 13.1 

S&P Mid Cap 400  1.8% 5.3 14.5 11.5 11.7 

Russell 2000  1.7% 9.5 18.7 12.0 11.3 

Domestic 

Bonds 

 

Barclays Aggregate  0.0% -1.6 -0.8 1.5 2.3 

High Yield Bonds  1.1% 1.3 2.6 6.1 5.3 

91-Day T-Bills  0.2% 1.0 1.5 0.8 0.5 

Non-US 

Stocks 

MSCI EAFE (Net)  2.5% -0.4 6.4 5.0 5.9 

MSCI Emerg Mkts 

(Net) 
 2.2% -4.6 4.4 8.9 5.3 

Global 

Bonds 
Citi World Gov't  -0.4% -1.4 -0.4 2.5 0.8 

Developed market equities forged ahead in July as robust economic data and strong corporate earnings offset 

concerns around escalating trade tensions between the United States and China. The S&P 500 returned 3.7% last 

month as US GDP growth hit 4.1% in the second quarter. A healthy earnings season pushed the MSCI Europe 

Index up 3.3%. Emerging market equities rebounded, up 2.2%, according to the MSCI EM Index; despite these 

gains, emerging markets posted their worst quarter since 2015 with losses of nearly 8% in the second quarter, as a 

stronger US dollar eroded returns and concerns swirled around election results in Turkey and Mexico. 

In fixed income, the 10-year US Treasury yield rose to 2.96% in July, up 10 basis points from the previous month. 

Still, the spread between the 10-year and two-year Treasuries continued to narrow, ending the month at 0.28% -- 

the smallest differential since 2007. Yields also rose on German and Japanese 10-year bonds, increasing 14 and 

three basis points, respectively. Emerging market bonds were in the black with gains of 2.6% and 1.9%, according 

to the JPM EMBI Global Diversified and JPM GBI-EM Global Diversified indexes, respectively. 

The oil rally came to an end last month amid concerns around oversupply, causing spot prices to decline 7.3% in 

July. In contrast, master limited partnerships (MLPs) maintained their winning streak, returning 6.6% on the 

month, as the industry continues to consolidate and streamline. 

Our global outlook remains intact. We support the addition of international and emerging market equities, 

particularly as the sustainability of US earnings and economic growth comes into question. We believe short-term 

volatility is likely here to stay as trade discussions are in flux. We recommend adding safe-haven fixed-income 

exposure to mitigate the impact of potential market draw-downs. 
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[Commentary courtesy of New England Pension Consultants (NEPC).  UUCEF has a consultancy agreement with NEPC to assist in the oversight of investment managers and 

provide other advisory services to the UUCEF Investment Committee.  NEPC® is an independent, full service investment consulting firm, providing asset allocation, manager 
search, performance evaluation and investment policy services to middle and upper market institutional investment programs.]  

  

 


